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The Delaware Nutrient Management Commission 


Minutes of the Full Commission Meeting Held August 07, 2012 

In attendance:

	Commission Members 
Present
	Others Present

	
B. Vanderwende, Chair
	
B. Coleman
	
R. Dempsey
	
T. Timmons

	
M. Adkins
	
B. Coverdale
	
P. Gelmoth

	
L. Torres

	
D. Baker
	

	
	

	
R. Baldwin
	
	
	

	
C. Bason
	
	
	

	
K. Blessing
	
	
	

	
L. Hill
	
	
	

	
L. McCormick
	
	
	

	
B. O’Neill
	
	
	

	
S. Webb
	
	
	

	

	
	
	

	
	
	
	


	Commission Members

Absent
	
	

	
	Ex-officios Present

	
J. Elliott
	
R. Perkins
	D. Small
	L. Towle

	
T. Keen
	

	
	

	
L. Lee
	
	
	

	
B. O’Neill
	
	
	

	
R. Sterling
	
	
	


This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 

Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman Vanderwende called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance and reminded those seeking education credits to sign the sign-in sheet. 

Approval of Minutes:
There was a correction noted for the May 01, 2012 minutes: on page 4 where it currently reads “…Sea Watch Factory in Seaford…” it should read “…Sea Watch Factory in Milford…”.
 A motion was presented and seconded to approve the minutes from the May 01, 2012 Full Commission meeting. Minutes were approved unanimously.

Discussion and Action Items:
Recognition of New Commission Representative from the Department of Health and Social Services (DHSS)

Chairman Vanderwende introduced the new DHSS representative, Rick Perkins.

Mr. Perkins stated that he is the replacement representative for Gerald Llewellyn who has retired. He explained that his background is in environmental toxicology, although his dissertation was in ecology and he considers himself to be more of an environmental ecologist rather than a true public health person. He extended his willingness to help out in any way that he can.

Chairman Vanderwende said that he was glad to have Mr. Perkins on board and added that Gerry rarely made a comment, but when he did it made sense, and he said that Mr. Llewellyn was a joy to work with.

FY2013 Budget

Chairman Vanderwende introduced Administrator Towle who directed the Commission to their pre-meeting packets and a single sheet handout that presented an overview of the budget. (a copy of which is attached to the original minutes). He then highlighted the major changes:

· Personnel expense has gone up based on the Governor’s recommendation for this year, along with what has been approved by the legislature;

· The cover crops line has $55,400 allocated to the Department of Agriculture (DDA), which will flow through the Nutrient Management Program. Mr. Towle believes that this funding will be sent directly to the Conservation Districts to distribute through their cover crop programs;

· There are carryovers from FY2012 and they have been encumbered to be used this year;

· Cost share dollars for transporting litter have been increased and they have already seen a 45% increase in the cost of moving the material which has increased the desire to transport it a little farther away, even up into the mushroom area and to the northern shore which should help to reduce the phosphorous levels in Sussex County;

· Certification and Education has a carryover of $83,498 which is typical. University of Delaware has not yet billed the Program for $57,000 which is part of the contract extended to them for administering the education portion of the Program;

· Planning is reaching the typical “large” year when it requires more funding as three-year plan holders have their plans rewritten, and this carryover may prevent the need for moving funding from other lines as those claims start coming in;

· Poultry company funds aid in the transport of litter and these funds don’t have to be encumbered because they are dedicated to that portion of the Program;

· Federal funding is included in this report along with expiration dates. Federal funding for personnel is also included.

There was discussion about whether or not the two remaining poultry companies have started to allocate relocation funding. They have not yet and Administrator Towle stated that he has not yet called Amick and that Secretary Kee is getting him contact information for the Allen Hiram Company.

DE Park NPDES CAFO Permit Status

Administrator Towle explained that the permit process is dragging on and on and on, but he wanted to keep the Commissioners updated on this particular permit. There is finally an updated Nutrient Management Plan from NRCS, and Lauren and Ben have gone back to Delaware Park to obtain an accurate Notice of Intent (NOI), and an accurate application to submit with that Plan. Now that those steps have been completed, the fact sheet (submitted to and commented on by EPA in February) can be revised and resubmitted to DNREC and EPA for approval and future comments. The CAFO contact at DNREC, John Levins, was a casual/seasonal employee and left that position for a merit level position in another agency. Christi Bonniwell has replaced him as the DNREC CAFO contact, and will start in that position on Monday August 13th. They have received funding for another casual/seasonal (who is slated to begin October 1st) and hopefully in the future, if one leaves there will still be continuity in the program. Rob Underwood has resigned from his position to take a position in another department, and Glen Davis will be acting in that position. These changes in personnel may affect this permit process, but they will get through it.

Governor Markell’s Executive Order 36 – Regulatory Reform and Review

Mark Davis provided the Commissioners with an overview of Executive Order 36:

This Order is the Governor’s attempt to open up State regulations for comment to weed out unneeded, or redundant, or outdated regulations. All regulations that are more than three years old will be open to comment; so CAFO regulations are not open to review. This is basically a public hearing for comment on any regulations that older than three years; those comments will be taken back to the Governor. It is also intended to identify redundancies, flaws, errors, etc. in their own regulations that are older than three years; so this is not just public comment, but departmental comment as well. The Department of Agriculture is within the first group of five Agencies moving forward with this process; DNREC is in the last batch and will not complete theirs until December.

Administrator Towle added that the Nutrient Management Commission has been asked to hold a public hearing addressing Nutrient Management Regulations immediately after the adjournment of the September Full Commission meeting. Mr. Davis said that the first public hearing was last night in Sussex County and that there was one public comment which pertained to the Department of Agriculture and the associated Commission. Chairman Vanderwende said he is unsure of the response, but there are some regulations that he would like to see changed. Mr. Davis added that the Kent County forum is next Monday at the Department of Agriculture if anyone would like to attend.

Review Revised Annual Report for Nutrient Management Program

Chairman Vanderwende introduced Administrator Towle who directed the Commissioners to the handout on top of their folders (a copy of which has been attached to the original minutes):

Ben was instrumental in trying to simplify the form, to make it more user friendly, and to make it easier to comply in an attempt to see a greater return of the forms. The back of the form will now include data that can be entered into a database and used for statistical purposes. He asked the Commissioners to take a broader look at the document and to offer feedback. The real purpose of the form is to address the requirements of the regulations, and now that the Program is fully staffed, this information can now be input and used. There is now a separate report for CAFOs, as there is really no need for animal information from an operation that is solely crop production. 

Commissioner Blessing commented that Item 8 crop yield summary will not make this report easier to complete; it will require some digging to fill that portion out. Administrator Towle said that this is a requirement of the nutrient management law and that if the Commissioner can come up with a better way, he is open to suggestion. Commissioner Baker suggested that perhaps the Program could develop an Excel template to distribute to farmers that would track this information for them. Administrator Towle explained that this information is used for example, by Tom Simms, who does the annual mass balance for Delaware. He added that it is simply that these are the inputs; these are the removals; are we moving toward plus or minus to get to that balance. In his book, it validates that they are doing things correctly; he went on to say that granted, in a year like this when you fertilize for 110 bushels of corn and you get 19, those are beyond their control. But on a year to year basis if they can show that they are fertilizing for actual yields, it’s to prove that they are doing things as correctly as they can. Mr. Perkins said that from a water quality standpoint, it is fantastic information…he found Dr. Simms’ last report to be really surprising, about how the surplus was coming down. He would love to see what has happened since. He added that he understands that the property information is sensitive, but the more that they can hone in on the watersheds, that’s more useful to the Department of Natural Resources in seeing how the water is responding to the changes. Commissioner Hill asked about the likelihood of getting more annual reports submitted when asking for more detailed information. Administrator Towle responded that at some point they will have to push the issue as a Commission, and he wants to be able to get information back that can be utilized, because it gets them where they need to be. Commissioner Adkins asked about the validity of submitted information. Administrator Towle explained that in a challenge situation, it would be hard to prove that records kept are false, unless there is some reason to suspect otherwise. Mark Davis stated that getting a high percentage of reports returned is going to be their next challenge now that they are through with the CAFO regulations. Every nutrient management plan written is required to have an annual report submission; and through the CAFO audits that have been conducted to date it has been found that the return rate is currently somewhere around 50% and it is probably about the same with crop production. 

Review Annual Report for National Pollution Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Concentrated Animal Feed Operation (CAFO)

Administrator Towle directed the Commission to the double-sided two-page handout (a copy of which is attached to the original minutes). He explained that changes were made to meet the regulatory requirements and added that the record sheet is identical, but has been made a single sheet so that it can be removed easily for privacy if submitted with a plan. The Commission is required to collect this information, but they are not required to share it under nutrient management law. Commissioner Hill inquired whether or not there should be room for clarification on Item 9: Crop Yield Goals. She is concerned that in a year like the present one, a lot of operators will respond no and there will be no explanation. Administrator Towle explained that the purpose was to protect actual yield information and he suggested that these reports could be tied to the Department’s statistical data showing that this is a drought year. Mark Davis suggested that a line for explanation could be added: “Explanation ____________ Example: Drought”, and this could be done without expanding the box.

DNREC Personnel Changes

DNREC Personnel Changes have been covered during discussion of the agenda topic: DE Park NPDES CAFO Permit Status.
Administrator’s Report: 

Larry Towle outlined the Administrator’s Report (a copy of which is attached to the original minutes).

He explained the following:

· The financial information is actually for June 31st since there was no July meeting.

· Acreage receiving cost share for writing a nutrient management plan rose from 53,000 acres in May to 75,000 acres by the end of the fiscal year. The same thing occurred under relocation; in May it was 38,000 and it rose to 54,000 tons for the last of the fiscal year.

· The rate increase for transportation of litter took place June 1st, but many of the claims were submitted prior to that date, so they went out at the lower rate. The Program is still paying on claims for May because they have just been submitted, but any claims for litter transported after June 1st are being paid at the higher value per ton rate. 

Administrator Towle summarized the remainder of the report.

Chairman Vanderwende questioned the $4,700 under the penalties line. Administrator Towle explained that those funds carryover year to year and must be used for education. He added that there will be one, possibly two meetings this fall in Sussex County that will use an Asian translator to reach out to that population raising poultry. Sydney Riggi has agreed to coordinate the meetings, and they will use a translator from Maryland, and Nancy has also agreed to assist in those meetings.

The new winery in Kent County, Harvest Ridge, is on the Maryland – Delaware border, about three miles south of Marydel. Administrator Towle shared that he believes they have seven acres now; three planted one year, and four acres planted the next year. Their goal is to be a winery, processing the grapes there; they also want to have facilities available to conduct wedding receptions. They will not be catering themselves; they will just offer the facilities and any catered food would be brought in. Chairman Vanderwende stated that the wineries and breweries are becoming popular in Delaware. Administrator Towle said he believes Delaware has a winery trail now.

Commissioner Webb asked if EPA has changed any language in the past few months about what constitutes a CAFO. Administrator Towle said they did take out the language “propose to discharge”. He explained that they took that out last fall, but they actually codified those regulations late this spring. The “propose to discharge” has been stricken from the federal language. There is a strong possibility that without that particular language, some operations would not have to be classified as a CAFO; it still comes down to a business decision. After representatives of the Program meet with an operator, they will have the tools to make the best decision for their operation regarding CAFO permitting. 

Under their settlement agreement, EPA proposed to promulgate reporting regulations for CAFOs which have since been withdrawn.

Chairman Vanderwende asked if legislation passed both (State) houses that the Commission could appoint another Commission member representing the equine industry. Administrator Towle responded that the legislation did pass and he is going to meet with the Delaware Equine Council to see if there is someone they would recommend, or he can go through the nutrient management database to search for an equine operator that may be interested in appointment to the Commission. Although the legislation has passed, he has not received a document signed by the Governor as of yet.

Public Comments: 

Administrator Towle provided the following:

One of the interns for the summer, Fred Ashley, has been working with Dr. Glancey in trying to validate the paper research that he did last year regarding the poultry litter being produced in Delaware. (He referred to a graph shown last year). For 1,000 data points, it is validating that the research is accurate that the Chesapeake Bay Model is overestimating the nutrients generated on the shore in Delaware. That is one piece of information that is an ongoing research project for Dr. Glancey.

The 590 NRCS Technical Standard is being revised, with the deadline being the end of the calendar year. They will be looking at it this fall. The two major points that they aren’t necessarily in line with are:

1. A no-application p level which isn’t based strictly on a p soil level; it’s first a p soil level, then a p site index calculation.

2. A nitrogen leaching potential, which NRCS is working with a Russell 2 model to come up with something that can work for nitrogen leaching.

Mark Davis said that these are national drivers; not just the Chesapeake Bay. He added that no winter application will be new to most people although Delaware already has that. Delaware is already 90% of the way there compared to most of the nation regarding changes to the 590 standard. He added that they have already begun working on the p site index, with a meeting this Thursday.

Commissioner Vanderwende commended the Delaware Department of Agriculture Lab; Theresa and her crew. He bombarded them with solid samples to test for nitrates and he has been receiving results in less than 24 hours. One sample he sent tested 1.87 for nitrates and the safe feeding limit is .45, so it was almost 5 times higher than it would be safe to feed. So he has sent several since. 

Next Meeting: The next regular Full Commission meeting will be September 4, 2012 at 7:00 pm.

Adjournment:
Chairman Vanderwende adjourned the meeting at 07:50 pm. 
Approved,

B. Vanderwende, Chairman

Delaware Nutrient Management Commission
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